Santa Muerte Codex

Asamod ka

Published by Asamod, 2022.

While every precaution has been taken in the preparation of this book, the publisher assumes no responsibility for errors or omissions, or for damages resulting from the use of the information contained herein.

SANTA MUERTE CODEX

First edition. May 18, 2022.

Copyright © 2022 Asamod ka.

ISBN: 979-8828018871

Written by Asamod ka.

Rights reserved

No part of this book may be reproduced by any mechanical, photographic, or electronic process, or in the form of a phonographic recording. Nor may it be stored in a retrieval system, transmitted or copied for public or private use - other than the specific rights granted to the reader through purchase or "fair use". As brief quotes embedded in articles and reviews - without prior written permission from the author.

This book is copyrighted at Copyrighted.com nº VuTHrsjZ8tS2QX2J and Amazon ISBN 9798828018871

You may not use the material for commercial purposes.

If you re-edit, transform, or reproduce this material, you may not distribute the modified material.

Any unauthorized use of this book is a copyright infringement and is punishable by law.

Digital Millennium Copyright Act Title 17 Chapter 512 (c)(3). Reproduction or re-publication of this content is prohibited without permission.

Table of Contents

Introduction

Santa Muerte

Colors of figurines and candles

How to engrave names on candles

Ritually consecrate the statuette of Santa Muerte

Indicated phases for the rituals

Offerings / Ex-voto

Amparo

Seal of Santa Muerte

Prayers

Final prayers and requests

Novena to Santa Muerte

Prayer for money

Prayer for luck

Prayer to dominate

Another binding prayer

Prayer for impossible loves

To separate two people

To hurt a rival

Prayer for love

Prayer for guidance

Prayer for financial stability

Prayer to attract more customers

Prayer to protect your store from theft

Prayer for difficult cases

Gambling luck

To retrieve things stolen from you

For health

Prayer of Santa Muerte for a person to recover

For home and family togetherness

Spells / Trabajos

Protection

For your protection

Santa Muerte protection amulet

Protection from black magick

Magickal extermination of a rival

Protection from the opponent's spells

Powerful way to undo hexes

Powerful ritual of the SEVEN Santa Muertes to crush the enemy

Making black salt

Prosperity

To have abundance and protect money

Prison

Money

For prosperity in every aspect

Ritual for the spouse to help with household expenses

To collect a debt

To protect your business

Ritual for money

Prayers

Coffin nails

Balm for love

Path opener lotion

Santa Muerte essential oil

Make Santa Muerte magick fluid

Binding with Santa Muerte II

Dominance and binding

Ignite the passion of the loved one

Santa Muerte's powerful binding

For loved one not to betray

Binding with red Santa Muerte

A powerful love spell

Make loved one come back

Five day spell

To separate two people

To stop a wedding

A powerful herbal spell

Keep diseases away

Open paths

Bath to open your paths

Bibliography

Introduction

For my faithful readers, you know that I write black magick books, both low magick and high magick. I try never to repeat spells, or if there are a few, so that the books are all original, and different.

In my book “Narcos Magick” I have several rituals of Mexican, Colombian, Santeria, Palo Mayombe, and Santíssima Muerte magick.

I decided to create this book entirely dedicated to Santa Muerte. It has some spells that are found in "Narcos Magick", obviously, but I put much more detailed information about the cult of Santa Muerte, special care, detailed rituals, and more new spells. I named it “Santa Muerte Codex” because all the alternative titles I imagined already existed (from Santa Muerte Grimoire, Santa Muerte black Book, etc.). So I titled this work “Santa Muerte Codex”.

The book is 116 pages long but contains concentrated, practical information. I don't use "tricks" from some authors that put dozens of paragraphs with stories and "straw" or dozens of mixed spells that are from common witchcraft (other than Santa Muerte ones) and then intermediate with some Santa Muerte spells.

In this book I have only put Santa Muerte spells, the most powerful. I'm more interested in quality than quantity.

In all prayers and invocations, I write the name in the Spanish language: Santa Muerte (instead of Holy Death), named after the egregore and Hispanic cult where it is most prevalent. The reader can, if he prefers, call her Holy Death.

There are those who worship the Saint in male form, as a male statuette (Señor la Muerte), but I prefer to worship the Saint in female form.

I use a pseudonym, Asamod, for being the master of a well-known esoteric order, which is not very inclined to reveal rites and teachings to the profane (secular).

Asamod is a variable of Asmodeus, but in Hebrew Asamod means “to destroy”, and in Persian Azmonden means “to tempt” or “put to the test”.

I chose the name for the vibration and to symbolize that I intend to break/destroy old paradigms.

The real origin of the word is Aeshma-daeva, a fiery and lustful demon in Persian mythology and Zoroastrianism who was sometimes called "the shining angel”.

Some interpret daēva as "demon", but it is inaccurate. In Hinduism,devas are divine spirits. In Persian mythology, not all daēva were negative.

Santa Muerte

Santa Muerte is an entity worshiped in Mexico, but the cult has already reached Central American countries and the United States. According to reports, the cult first appeared in the state of Veracruz in the 1940s. One of its first temples is located in the Tepito neighborhood of the Mexican capital, famous for the illegal business that takes place there.

Believers consider that the "Niña Blanca", as she is also known, can warn in dreams if there is imminent danger or betrayal.

The roots of the death cult go back centuries, to the pre-Hispanic era, among the Aztecs. There was a dual concept: lord death (Mictēcacihuātl) and lady death, his female partner (Mictlāntēuctli), ruled the underworld (Mictlān).

When a person died, it was customary to sacrifice a dog as an offering to the gods of death.

Thus, the spirit of the deceased will meet the gods of death and have a good passage.

After the Spanish conquest of the Aztec empire, the worship of death declined, but it was never eradicated. References dating from the 18th century Mexico have been found. According to one account recorded in the annals of the Spanish Inquisition, indigenous people of central Mexico tied up a skeletal figure, whom they called "Santa Muerte", and threatened her with lashes if she did not perform miracles or grant their wishes. Another syncretism between pre-Columbian and Christian beliefs about death can be observed in the Day of the Dead celebrations.

During these celebrations, many Mexicans go to cemeteries to sing and pray for friends and family who have died. After 2016, the Santa Muerte cult was considered one of the fastest-growing new religious movements in the world, with an estimated 10-12 million followers.

Drug traffickers use it because they ask for protection against death, against opponents, to protect their cargo (drugs), avoid seizures, bless ammunition and weapons, etc.

A well-known cartel, “the Zetas”, used to build hundreds of small chapels to worship Santa Muerte in their territories, such as Nuevo Laredo, Tamaulipas, Nuevo Léon, Coahuila, and others.

But ordinary people worship the saint. Some do this to feel safe (from robberies, stray bullets, etc.), to heal from illness, clear paths, and other things.

Some of the affectionate names by which she is called are: Niña blanca, huesuda, flaquita (allusion to her cadaverous, bony state), “La Santa”, “La Madrina”, “La flaca”, “La señora”, “La Poderosa”.

I won't go on too long. I’ll emphasize that the different colors of the figurine have specific purposes, just like the colors of each candle.

Colors of figurines and candles

You can use a white Santa Muerte figurine for protection or general purposes.

The color functions are the same in any magickal system, and can be applied to both the statuette and candle colors:

White: purity, spirituality, clairvoyance, spiritual protection, it is a neutral and general color, it suits all kinds of requests.

Black: to cast a curse on someone, or to cut black magic works against you.

Blue: obtain tranquility, peace, health.

Brown: balance, neutrality.

Green: for money, luck, health, success, fertility, and help in justice.

Orange: attraction, happiness.

Golden: financial success, money, success.

Pink: love, sex, romance.

Red: love, sex, passion, desire, ardor, attachments, vital force.

Violet: power, ambition, spirituality.

Yellow: peace of mind, intellect, material goods, confidence, opening paths.

Instead of several figurines, each in a different color, you can have a single big figurine and dress it with a cloak (of fabric) in the color of your choice.

How to engrave names on candles

Ritually consecrate the statuette of Santa Muerte

It is also called baptizing.

This serves to charge the statue with energy and also to prevent another spirit from feeding on energy from the altar and rituals. Only Santa Muerte can inhabit the figurine.

Ingredients: water and salt, rose oil, leaves or essence of rue, petals of red roses, incense of myrrh, and benzoin in grain, bee honey, liturgical charcoal, 1 white candle, and a bowl to wash the figurine.

Instructions:

This ritual is very effective on Saturdays, as this is a very energetic day to do our spiritual work (but let's also remember that Tuesdays and Fridays are great for any ritual).

Remove the water with which the elements were washed and replace it with pure water. Place rose petals, rue essence or leaves, rose essence and a little honey in the container.

The place for the altar will be ready for all this, where Santa Muerte will be enthroned; light a white candle for the altar; light the incense with the liturgical charcoal and the mixture of myrrh, frankincense and benzoin.

The entire house should be incensed, especially the altar area (you may need to add more frankincense, myrrh, and benzoin).

Dip Santa la Muerte in the container with the mentioned ingredients, invoke the energy of Santa Muerte so that it stays in the figurine, so that whenever you call it, it can enter the figurine.

While washing the figurine in water and say:

“Santa Muerte, I call you to come to this place, take this figurine and give it life... Hail Santa Muerte.”

Take the image out of the container, dry it and always, with the censer running smoke throughout the house, take the figurine with you to visit the rooms of the house. Then take him to the altar and tell him that this is the altar where he will be paid homage and taken care of and say "Hail Santa Muerte" again.

Another variant is like this.

Place a bowl with blessed water and a few drops of 7 male essence (which is in this book). Tilt the figurine with its back to the bowl and, with your hand, take a little holy water, pouring it on the forehead of the figurine (as is done in baptisms).

Say it:

“In the name of the Father, the Son, and of the Holy Spirit” (put more water on the statuette's forehead).

“I baptize you Santa Muerte, you are a receptacle for the spirit of the real Santa Muerte. Amen". (put more holy water on the figurine).

Now clean it and place it on the altar.

Smoke a cigar neat and blow a few puffs of smoke over the figurine.

Indicated phases for the rituals

Moon phases:

The indications are similar to those of regular witchcraft, except that you shouldn't do spells with Santa Muerte on the night of the New Moon.

Crescent moon: Excellent for love spells, fertility, business creation, academic success, and attracting or potentiating something.

Waning Moon: Doing rituals that eliminate the negative, repel rivals, break up witchcraft, break up a relationship, push people away, get rid of an addiction, etc.

New Moon: Do not perform spells.

Full moon: Performing spells to increase your strength and magnetism, health, and love can also be done, as can making potions or gathering herbs, mental clarity, etc.

Times of the day:

Day: Yang Energy. Ideal for business rituals, money, and luck.

Night: Ying energy. Intuition, astral travel, and darker spells. Discover hidden enemies, and practice defense magick.

Offerings / Ex-voto

When you receive a grace from Santa Muerte, such as a wish granted, express your gratitude with offerings. Incidentally, this should be regular and common sense.

In Mexico, they call it "manda" or “ex voto”.

In Latin, "ex voto" is something that comes from a vow, a promise that must be fulfilled. It can be a party, a prayer, an offering, a sculpture, etc.

Clara Bargellini Cioni, a researcher at the Institute of Aesthetic Research at UNAM, says that the votive offerings are an exchange between the earthly and the sacred:

"Votive offerings aren't just a way to show gratitude for a one-time event; they're also a way to strengthen the relationship and communication between humans and the divine in a way that works better and lasts longer over time. They're also a way for those who know how important this relationship is to spread the word."

A common ex-voto is to light 9 candles as an offering (three white, three red, and three black).

Also, offer rum, cigarillos, and flowers.

Offerings, flowers: The flowers you place on the altar can be gardenias, carnations, or roses, for example, with the thorns removed in the case of roses. White roses are placed on the altar to ask for health or spiritual protection. Red roses are associated with love and passion.

Drinks and other offerings: Offering drinks can go through: rum, tequila, whiskey or anise. Some offer dark beer. Cigarillos can also be left as an offering.

Santa Muerte is a complicated entity to deal with. It is usually Latin American drug traffickers who work with these rituals. This entity is a little “jealous”. On the altar there can only be statuettes of her, never of other entities. If you work with Santa Muerte rituals, don't do rituals with other magickal systems or with other deities for a while. Also, never fail to thank her in advance (before getting results). Always thank with offerings, otherwise you risk it.

The altar of worship must be in a specific room in the house just for that; it cannot be used for other tasks.

Santa Muerte is to be used responsibly, this entity is one of the strongest (stronger than voodoo loas, or Eshús and pomba-giras da quimbanda), I assure you. Because, as I mentioned, the practitioners are drug traffickers, and there are other people, but altogether, around 2 million followers. The energetic egregore associated with Santa Muerte is heavy.

Santa Muerte's energetic current is one of the strongest; It represents the energy and archetype of death and is worshipped in many magickal systems and cultures, not just the Mexican one. That is, this entity can take on a name and an aspect, but we must not confine ourselves to this archetype, but to the entire energetic spectrum of death, which she represents.

It is important to take precautions and respect this entity, generally it wants exclusivity. The altar contains only her image (no other deities), and you devote yourself entirely to her. Do not perform rituals for other deities.

It is recommended to use a type of ritual protection to soften the impact of Santa Muerte's energies on your body (magistic operator), usually invoking the protection of Archangel Michael. This method is called "Amparo" (protection).

Many rituals and elements on the altar contain Catholic religious symbols (the rosary, the holy water). This is due to the religious syncretism that exists in Mexico, which allows the cult to be better accepted. Also, these Catholic elements make the practitioner feel safe and give them a sense of comfort.

I leave that up to you, the reader, to decide.

There are very long rituals, but I believe we can simplify.

Take a statuette of Archangel Michael or Saint George (an entity that represents protection and strength for you), some pray to Saint Cyprian. Ask him to be your protection in all Santa Muerte rituals. You can write your name and date of birth on a print of Archangel Michael, light incense and a white candle in gratitude.

Always carry this print of St. Michael the Archangel with you (in your wallet or pocket).

Amparo

Amparo means some spiritual support.

The prayer of the Archangel Saint Michael:

“Guardian prince and warrior, defend me and protect me with your sword.

Don't let any harm come to me.

Protect me against assaults, robberies, accidents and against any acts of violence.

Remove negative people from my home and extend your mantle and shield of protection to my children and family. Guard my work, my business, and my possessions.

Bring peace and harmony.

Archangel St. Michael, defend us in this fight, cover us with your shield against the devil's snares.

Instantly and humbly, we ask you: may God rule over him and you, Prince of the heavenly militia, with this divine power, throw Satan and other evil spirits into hell that roam the world for the destruction of souls.

Amen."

Seal of Santa Muerte

�

There are several seals / sigils, each different from the other.

I present this one to you to carry with (in your wallet) as an amuleto. You can print it on paper and then copy it with a charcoal pencil and draw it on parchment.

The seal is extremely powerful and helps in any kind of ritual or work of any kind.

Pass the seal through the incense smoke and leave it on the altar to gain energy. Pray the protection prayer of Santa Muerte.

To draw the seal, you can use vegetable parchment (from esoteric stores) and draw with a red ink pen.

Prayers

The Rosary of Santa Muerte

I share the rosary prayers for the most religious readers. It requires dedication and time.

The Rosary of Santa Muerte is prayed in the traditional way, as the mysteries are recited and in each of them a request is made, whether for the sick, for those in prison, or for the addicted or deceased. Each request or mystery is prayed with an Our Father, ten Hail Marys, and a Glory Be, then people are invited to start a prayer chain.

It begins with a brief prayer in which God is recognized as the main God. In addition, permission is asked to perform the rosary to Santa Muerte.

Make the sign of the cross.

"Lord, before your divine presence, God Father, Son and Holy Spirit, I ask permission to pray this rosary in honor of Santa Muerte. Deliver us, Lord, by the sign of the cross, from our enemies, through the intercession of our mother, Santa Muerte. In the name of the Father, Son and Holy Spirit, Amen."

At the end of the opening prayer, he continues with another that is addressed to Santa Muerte, where you ask her to fill the hearts of his faithful and fan the fire that lives in you.

"Come, divine Santa Muerte, fill the hearts of your faithful and put in them the fire of your love. Send your spirit and everything will be created and you will renew the face of the Earth. May we always have the comfort of Santa Muerte, and may we always be truly wise. Through our Lord, Amen."

At the end of the opening prayer, it is continued with another that is addressed to Santa Muerte, where you ask her to fill your hearth and your faithful and kindle the fire that lives in you.

“Precious Santa Muerte, you who live in your great temple of wisdom, in the light of the Earth, that kingdom that represents the tabernacle from which divine knowledge comes, cover us now and forever. Amen".

Pray an Our Father.

Pray a Hail Mary.

Pray a Glory to the Father.

Continue:

“Precious Santa Muerte, you who live in your great temple of wisdom, in the light of the Earth, that kingdom that represents the tabernacle from which divine knowledge comes, cover us now and forever. Amen".

Now the mysteries:

In this mystery, we observe that our blessed Death receives his sickle. (make a pause).

"May the mighty righteous scythe in your right hand, and through our Lord Father, save the sinners of the world and convert souls. Amen."

Oh precious and divine Santa Muerte!

"Heal any envy and resentment that may exist between us, your faithful followers." (once).

Pray an Our Father.

A Hail Mary.

Now recite the following on the 12 beads:

“Oh precious and divine Santa Muerte! Save us all in this world.” (Say twelve times).

Pray a Glory to the Father.

Second mystery:

The second mystery explains how Santsima Muerte obtains all of her Majesty, receiving the world in her left hand and guarding it with her mantle of kindness and mercy. (Make a pause.)

"That by the divine will of the Almighty Lord gave you the world to fulfill his will through your divine mantle, you save souls from purgatory and protect the dying from the attacks of the spirits. Amen".

“Oh precious and divine Santa Muerte!

Pour your healing on each dying person and keep them from suffering under your divine mantle. Santa Muerte, have mercy on us”. (Once).

Pray an Our Father.

Pray a Hail Mary.

Now recite the following on the 12 beads:

“Oh precious and divine Santa Muerte! Save us all in this world.” (Say twelve times).

Pray a Glory Be to the Father.

Third mystery:

We ask that the scales become that balance in our lives, thus obtaining the calm that we so much need as people and remembering to act with justice.

"May the balance of equity between good and evil flourish, Niña Blanca you are blessed because you are close to the Almighty Lord. Amen."

Pray an Our Father.

Pray a Hail Mary.

Now recite the following on the 12 beads:

“Oh precious and divine Santa Muerte! Save us all in this world. (Say it twelve times).”

Pray a Glory Be to the Father.

"Precious Santíssima Muerte, you who live in your great temple of wisdom, in the light of the Earth, that kingdom which represents the tabernacle from which divine knowledge comes, cover us now and forever. Amen."

Fourth mystery:

Santa Muerte walks the earth, blessing her followers with her infinite goodness.

"That by the precious feet that walk in the roughest paths, protect us in all ways, from attacks, from evil spirits, and from any person who wants to harm us. Amen".

“Blessed death heals all the weaknesses we have as human beings and in your infinite goodness erases the misery of this world. Never abandon us, lady, and keep evil at bay in your shadow." (Just one time).

Pray an Our Father.

Pray a Hail Mary.

Now recite the following on the 12 beads:

“Oh precious and divine Santa Muerte! Save us all in this world.” (Say twelve times).

Fifth mystery:

“That window you have to go to when our Lord commands you to take a soul, the one that connects life and death. Santa Muerte, fill us with your blessings and keep us before we present ourselves to the Father”.

"That through the precious immensity of the window of the underworld emanates the splendor that heals the sick, raises the dead, solves our problems, teaches us the way to God and to glory. Amen".

Precious Santa Muerte.

“May Your Majesty protect all the weak. May she grant her followers her great wisdom, peace, love, and patience.” (Just one time).

Pray an Our Father.

A Hail Mary.

Now recite the following on the 12 beads:

“Oh precious and divine Santa Muerte! Save us all in this world.” (Say twelve times).

Pray a Glory Be to the Father.

“Precious Santa Muerte.

“Beautiful Niña Blanca, be your healing to all beings without looking at your virtues or flaws, so that we can achieve a full life full of your benefits.” (3 times).

Final prayers and requests

We will finish this Rosary of Santa Muerte after saying two last prayers and petitions.

The Salve (Hail).

"God save you, queen and mother of mercy, life, sweetness, and our hope. God save you. The exiled children of Eve cry out to you. To you we sigh moaning and crying, in this vale of tears, so lady, our lawyer, give back us those merciful eyes; and then this exile. Show us Jesus. Oh merciful, 0h merciful. Oh Blessed Muerte, pray for us that we may be worthy of the protection of our Lord Jesus Christ.

O precious and divine Santa Muerte, we honor you, we praise you, we adore you, for your work of eternal alliance that brings peace to the human race.

Almighty God, until you make yourself accompanied by Death and come wash away the sins of the whole world, I beg you and Santa Muerte, have mercy on us”.

Santa Muerte, have mercy on us.

Virgin Mary, have mercy on us.

Saint Joseph, husband of Mary, have mercy on us.

Saints Peter and Paul, have mercy on us.

Saint Dominic and Francisco, pray for us.

Saint John of the Cross, pray for us.

Saint Mary Magdalene, pray for us,

Saint Teresa and Catherine, pray for us.

All prayer soldiers and intercessors of heaven, pray for us.

All the great saints of Our Lord, pray for us.

All Angels and Archangels, pray for us.

All guests of heaven, pray for us."

Litanies:

"Lord have mercy, Lord have mercy.

Santa Muerte have mercy. Santa Muerte have mercy.

Santa Muerte listen to us, Santa Muerte listen to us.

God Heavenly Father, have mercy on us.

God the Son, Redeemer of the world, have mercy on us.

God Holy Spirit, have mercy on us.

Santa Muerte, have mercy on us.

Santa Muerte, full of holiness and compassion, set us free.

Santa Muerte, eternal alliance, set us free.

Blessed armed Muerte of God, set us free.

Santa Muerte, divine charity, set us free.

Santa Muerte I whip you to release us from demons.

Santísima Muerte helps those who are tied up, frees us.

Blessed queen of the death of thy devotees, deliver us.

Divine Santa Muerte, true faith, sets us free.

Santa Muerte, queen of charity, sets us free.

Blessed healer, save us.

Anointed Santa Muerte, save us.

Santa Muerte, strength of the children of God, save us.

Divine Santa Muerte, commander of your warriors, save us.

Divine Santa Muerte, companion of the angels of heaven, save us.

Divine Santa Muerte consolation of God the Father, save us.

Santa Muerte power of the Holy Spirit, save us,

Santa Muerte circumcision of the Gentiles, save us.

Santa Muerte peace of the world, save us.

Santa Muerte, light of heaven and earth, save us.

Divine rainbow of Santa Muerte from heaven, save us.

Santa Muerte, hope of innocent children, save us.

Santa Muerte world of God, save us.

Santa Muerte, divine wisdom, save us.

Divine Santa Muerte, founder of the world, save us."

Translated from Spanish

Novena to Santa Muerte

I'm giving you the novena for those of you who want to be more religious and worship more often and with more intensity.

The novena to Santisima Muerte is the most traditional way of working with her, and the way is similar to the novenas made for other entities.

It is a nine-day religious act that involves prayer and usually includes the lighting of a vigil candle.

The Santísima Muerte novena begins on a Sunday at midnight, although occasionally some begin the novena on a Tuesday.

It must be performed at the altar, or at least in front of the statuette. It requires a red novena candle that will be lit for nine days.

This could be nine separate votive candles burned each day, or it could be a glass-wrapped candle left for all nine days. Most practitioners prefer the second type, but it's important to know that most vigil candles wrapped in glass last for seven days.

PS: Santíssima means “Most Holy”.

The Jaculatory prayer must be recited before each day of the novena:

"Beloved Muerte, dear to my heart, do not abandon me, protect me, and do not let (name of rebellious lover) have a moment of peace; do not let him rest, trouble him incessantly with thoughts of me."

The Jaculatory prayer can be altered to suit any petition or situation, not just to return a rebellious lover. After the Jaculatory, recite each prayer according to the day of the novena.

First day:

"My dear Santa Muerte, the support I need from you is that you allow me to overcome each of the problems that arise in my life so that nothing is inconceivable for me. My goals are those in which I establish myself. May my house be filled with your safety and tranquility, so be it”.

Second day:

"You are my incredible and enchanting fortune, I come to you today, to ask that you do not leave me, do not neglect me, you decide to choose who is alive and who dies, I ask you to do me the favor that (name of person) apologizes for his failures and come back.

So make him/her renew his/her love for me and make him/her want to go out with me again. Make him/her come to me so that I can forgive him/her and understand that I am the perfect person. Make him/her come back and always be close by my side and we can have a long life to enjoy our love and family in peace under your blissful insurance, my saint. So I ask you to accompany me in this novena and listen to my requests and be able to fulfill them, so be it."

Third day:

"Master Jesus, mighty one, who was crucified on the cross and then accompanied by Santa Muerte to its highest place, I ask you and your father, who are the Holy Trinity together with the Holy Spirit, I ask you to allow Santa Muerte to grant my request (specify all your requests and the person's name). May he/she come back as gentle as a sheep. I ask you to enter the heart of (the person's name), and make him/her don't have eyes for anyone else who might think of me, that I'm everything to him.

Santa Muerte, if you give me the support I ask of you with this novena, I guarantee you an offering candle every Tuesday at 12 p.m, constantly, so be it."

Fourth day:

"Santa Muerte, I ask you with every one of my thoughts and my heart that together with the Almighty who made you eternal, that with this incredible power that you do this, bring (name of the individual) and that he/she cannot go to nowhere without me in his/her mind, nor have peace that doesn't know true serenity until returns back to me. So be it."

Fifth day:

"Incredible and heavenly Santa Muerte, today I'm here begging for your ability. I ask you to grant me this support as the owner and defender of my life, I beg you to get (name of person) that he/she can't take a vacation, be with other people, not even to eat, not to go for a walk, not to rest peacefully in the face of the possibility that he’s not with me (name of the person who makes the novena), that his reflections and desires only take place with me. So be it."

Sixth day:

"Sacred the sovereign step you choose when we must leave this world, I beg you (name of person) to fall in love totally and unrestrictedly with me, do not look at other people around him/her, fall hopelessly in love with me, fall firmly at my feet. So be it."

Seventh day:

"Santa Muerte, I ask you to free me from everything that is abominable and risky, my defender I ask you to satisfy each of the favors I ask for, in this blessed novena, let it be heard, grant me this wish that is so important to me (private request). So be it."

Eighth day:

"Supernatural Santa Muerte, I ask that with your enormous power you return to me the adoration and warmth of (name of person), I ask that you do not give him/her any serenity until he/she is with me, that in case he/she is not by my side do not feel joy, nor conscious, nor fall asleep, and wishes to return to my side. So be it."

Ninth day:

"Sacred defensive warrior, I ask you to free me from any insult, threat or illness and, consequently, grant me satisfaction, good health and Money. That you give me companions and disappear with my enemies, or more, everything that I need (the name of the person) to achieve a full life with the person I love, submissively, with the goal that we are happy forever. So be it."

Once the novena is over, it is better to keep the altar as it is until the petition is granted. Be sure to add a glass of fresh water each week.

Once the petition is granted, the promise of this novena must be fulfilled, offering a candle to Santisima Muerte every Tuesday as an offering. This is payment for her.

Prayer for money

Use a green or gold figure of Santa Muerte.

"Dear Santa Muerte, I present myself to you, because I have a problem that disturbs my soul, I can't pay my expenses, each one is important. I really need the money.

That's why I come to you, to allow me to have a house, food, and clothes, for myself and my family, so that these expenses are paid, and from today I no longer need to worry about money; I ask you to pray for my economic stability, as I urgently need this resolved.

I'm not asking just for myself, but for my loved ones, as they depend on my livelihood to live, so I ask that you never abandon us, bring that money I need into my life, and always be constant, never, never lack, to make happy who I love.

You who always listen to me and grant me the favors I need at the right time, I know this will be no exception, so when I receive what I ask for, I will thank you as always, with my eternal devotion, because you deserve this and much more. Thank you, Santa Muerte, for your big heart and power towards those who adore you."

Prayer for luck

“Glorious Santístima Muerte, powerful Niña blanca, faithful friend and companion on the way, in whom we trust in every moment of our hard and difficult existence, that we will all have the joy of seeing you on the last day of our lives.

You who know the secrets of fortune, allow the wheel to turn naturally where the just cause points.

Allow me to share your power and bring me what I ask for, good luck, abundance, and prosperity.

Your altar will bear witness to the correspondence that I will have for you, possessor of the great secrets of luck and fortune.

Give me luck in chance and business, may fortune appear at my door, and may abundance, and prosperity reign in my house.

I will thank you with offerings and you will always have my faithfulness.

Thank you, faithful friend and companion, my Niña Blanca, my beloved Santa Muerte."

Prayer to dominate

Use a black or red Santa Muerte figure. The same applies to candles.

"Today I raise my prayer to Santa Muerte, because there is a person whose soul is impure and lives full of inappropriate feelings. They are all evil feelings, so I beg you to purify his/her soul. that he/she does not look for problems or create them.

So that he/she sees me as the strong person I am, so that he/she listens to me, takes me into consideration, and even respects me, because he/she is being manipulated by evil and doesn't let him/her see the light. Be the one who allows him/her to come to my feet surrendered, with apologies for the harm it has caused me.

Because of what I ask of you, I will be able to have peace and happiness in my life, which I didn't have due to that person's black soul; solve my problems, as you always do. So I worship you today and always. I thank you for listening to me, I trust you, I know I will see this soul change."

Another binding prayer

"Powerful godmother who protects and grants me wishes, protective, merciful, Niña Blanca, I ask that this mooring be fruitful. Allow the energies to flow correctly and become effective with your magnificence.

Blessed and powerful Santa Muerte, intercede for me, for this binding to be effective and for what I want to be done quickly.

I know that these occult arts have great power, so I ask your mercy so that nothing can affect me, and the effect of this binding is as desired."

Prayer for impossible loves

“To you, God with your heavenly light, I ask you to fill my whole life with blessings, I also ask that the promises of Niña Blanca be fulfilled under your will, so that I can never distrust your power in my life. I implore you, Lord, that from this very moment on, Santa Muerte will be my guide and protector of the steps of my life. Amen.

I come to you, Saint Niña Blanca, to ask you to keep the lovers away from my partner, so that he/she only sees me and thinks of me in everything he/she does.

Today I also want to ask you to dominate that person I love so much, to make him/her need me at all times. It is thanks to the infinite power that your hands have that you can meet my needs.

I invoke you to be my protective guide at all times, so that I never lack anything. To fulfill this promise, you will make my impossible love come to me. So that I always have your divine protection against all evil.

Amen."

To separate two people

Use a black figure and black candles.

"Santa Muerte, I entrust all my problems to you; today I ask you to listen to me about something that bothers my soul; the person I love is being separated from me by an ungrateful soul who is leading her down the path of infidelity.

I ask you to resume my relationship on the path of love, but for that I need you to separate him/her from that person, to disappear completely from our lives, and for nothing and no one to interfere between us again, because my love is still very big, and that's why I still want him/her for myself.

In addition, I ask you to give strength to my beloved's soul, so that he/she never succumbs to new temptations and reaches his/her happiness only with me. I promise that if you grant me what I want, I will be grateful forever, and I will give you what you ask for until the end of my days. Thank you, Santa Muerte."

To hurt a rival

"Dear Santa Muerte, my beloved Niña Branca, don't leave me without your protection, don't let (rival's name) have a moment of tranquility.

Bother him at every moment. Make him every moment think of me, with term, with anguish or regret. May he spend a thousand nights in suffering."

Pray three Our Fathers.

Prayer for love

“I come to ask you, Niña Blanca, powerful and fair, with overflowing eyes. I come to you today with a lump in my throat every time I think about him/her (name of the loved one), who I no longer have by my side. The miracle I ask of you is to encourage him/her to look for me, that there is no other person in his/her thoughts. Oh, holy and virtuous Muerte, you who can do everything, you know how much I love (person) and want to be your companion for life, in love and in passion.”

Prayer for guidance

Do it before sleeping.

"In your dark empire, I implore your presence, Santa Muerte, to ask for your advice. Speak to my left ear, tell me what to do if the horizon is uncertain and the future reckless.

Give me your advice. A dream can be the means for me to receive your message. Give me your advice."

You decide if you want to address her as Santa Muerte or Holy Death, Niña Blanca or White lady.

Prayer for financial stability

“Wonderful Santa Muerte, I ask that you place before me the steps to ascend to progress.

Let me climb to the top so that I can control all matter and reach all places of unlimited knowledge.

Bring me richness and I promise to help whoever needs it. I ask that in my work there is no one who wants to harm me. And if I don't have a job, I ask you to open the doors of goods and riches.

I promise to pronounce your holy name of power 9 times a day and put 9 coins every Friday in the hands of those in need so that you know that I have a contract with you, Santa Muerte.

Make sure that this faithful follower of yours doesn't lack. I offer all my love and dedication, I know you have the power to make everything come true.

Amen."

Prayer to attract more customers

“Santa Muerte I've had a blindfold for a long time, so I beg you, allow me to remove that veil, and let customers come to my business. I will know how to distribute justly and equitably everything I earn and if you take care of me, it will be better and I will put all my faith in you.

May only people with good intentions come to my business and be able to be part of this world until you. May your holy aroma draw the attention of all those people who want to get good from my business and drive away those who only betray and harm. Amen."

Prayer to protect your store from theft

“I ask for your protection Santa Muerte, keep thieves away from this door; cover intruders with your white mantle, so they don't carry out theft, take care of my goods so I can continue my business.

Protect this ceiling and walls, from the ill-wishers, do not allow misguided spirits to come here. I leave these offering coins to demonstrate that you are before matter”.

Leave coins on the altar.

Prayer for difficult cases

“God the Father, who knows my afflictions and emergencies, today I ask you to let Santa Muerte be my lawyer and intercessor to help me in this need (make your request).

I know that the favor I ask will be for your glory and honor, give me a quick solution to what I ask with just and deserved need. I know that I have sinned and had faults, but I know that with generosity you will help me out of this situation with the help of Santa Muerte by my side. Amen."

Gambling luck

It serves to get lucky with scratch cards, the lottery, and various games.

“Santa Muerte, Niña Blanca! Made from the hand of Almighty God, give me your protection (say your name) I ask for your help.

I ask you from your charitable soul to give me light and I can find luck in the lottery, give me the gift of fortune, which is necessary for me, my house and my relatives.

Please send me your good luck blessing so that I can help those in need. Santa Muerte, you know that my intention is good and my affection and loyalty to you are true.

I don't want to be rich, I'm not greedy, I'm not self-centered, I need this money to have comfort in my heart, get a house, and have my family well. Amen."

To retrieve things stolen from you

“O Santa Muerte! I give you blessings for God, who made you come to our planet, to help the whole world, he gave you his goods and virtues to show us his love.

How many devotees have come to you for your charitable soul to alleviate their sorrows. So that stolen objects can be found, so that couples can find their well-being.

You who can be called the Santa Muerte of miracles, and through them you were able to lift people's poverty and fill their bodies with what they needed most, especially the salvation of their souls. Amen".

For health

“O Santa Muerte! You who know everything that is hidden in this life, put an end to any affliction and bodily discomfort that my person or any of my relatives have. Pour over me the essence that gives strength, peace, and mental agility to continue with devotion to you.

May my mighty existence be free to end natural evils. With great faith, I ask you (make your request), Amen.”

Prayer of Santa Muerte for a person to recover

When a narco was shot and he was recovering, but in bad shape, sick and feverish, he obviously couldn't pray.

Another partner or family member would have to pray and ask for his recovery.

Here is the prayer:

"Blessed and merciful Santa Muerte, holy and righteous Lady, I come to you for help.

Have mercy on (name of person), don't let him suffer anymore. May your protection cover him and set him free, may your sacred mantle cover him and cleanse him from all the evil that afflicts him. May his recovery be quick.

I trust your power. So be it.

Amen".

A little note: narcos obviously when they wanted to settle accounts with an enemy, they would organize an attack and kill him. But spells are used in situations where the enemy is inaccessible or well guarded (or in an uncertain part, hidden) and it is not possible to physically r

For home and family togetherness

Do this in seven days, each day lighting a candle.

"I ask in full oath before you, Lady, who taught us to cultivate the family, knowing that it is a union forever. Today, when I find myself in the midst of destruction, I need to make a request for family union.

To help me build it with your strength.

I will place before you on the altar seven lit candles, where they will reign the seven forces so that this house shines again.

Mighty Lady Santa Muerte.

1st Candle lights my way.

2nd Candle Illuminates my health.

3rd Candle Illuminates my work.

4th Candle enlighten my children on the right path.

5th Candle comforting be our union.

6th Candle for my family to be united.

7th Candle for you, to thank you for fulfilling this request.

Amen."

On the seventh day, after lighting the seventh candle. Pray an Our Father and a Hail Mary.

Spells / Trabajos

Some drug traffickers put their guns and bullets on the altar of Santa Muerte to be protected (so the gun never jams, the bullets always hit their target, etc.). “Trabajo” means work in spanish. It is a name for “magickal work”.

Protection

Bless the bullets to hit the target

First pass the bullets through holy water, then place them on the altar.

“Santíssima Muerte, by your grace, may these consecrated bullets hit the target without missing, may he die quickly. But more importantly, may these bullets protect my life."

Leave the mints on the altar for a while.

Then place them on the weapon.

Pray to protect yourself from enemy bullets

"With three I see you, Jesus, Mary and Joseph, my blood I deny you, my heart softens you. Santíssima Muerte, take care of my house, my body, everything around me, take care of my house, my bed, my body, and everything around me. Defend me from my enemy, let the bullets not hit me, deliver me from all evil and danger, amen".

For your protection

I share this prayer to Santa Muerte because it can be useful to you if you suspect that you are the target of witchcraft by an enemy.

Place offerings on the altar, such as: flowers, a glass of cognac, cigarillos, a lit white candle, bread.

Protective Scythe Prayer:

“Santa Muerte, at your feet I prostrate myself to ask: make me feel your strength, your power, and omnipresence against my enemies. Lady I ask you to be my shield and my protection against evil. May your protective scythe cut through all obstacles. Let the doors that were closed be opened and the paths open. Lady, there is no evil that you cannot overcome, by your will. I await your benevolence. Amen.”

PS: You can call the entity Santa Muerte. However, I usually address her in Spanish as Santa Muerte since this entity is from Latin American witchcraft and the egregore is energized with that name, with that mantric vibration.

The bread left on the altar the next day should not be eaten or thrown in the trash, attention. Place it near a large tree as an offering to nature.

Santa Muerte protection amulet

Items: buy an amulet in the shape of Santa Muerte, 1 golden candle, myrrh incense, and 1 glass of water.

Instructions: Place the glass of water on the altar, insert the amulet inside, then take it out and clean it. Light the golden candle, light the myrrh incense, pass the amulet a few times through the incense smoke.

Repeat:

"O Santíssima Muerte, I invoke you to free me from all dangers and enemies, whether material or spiritual, and through the sacred flame of this candle, purify my body from all evil, and may luck, protection, peace, and abundance be with me. So be it."

Alternatively, you can say, for exemple “Protect me from my enemies so that their attacks never hit me”. Or “may your bullets never reach me”.

Let the candle burn to the end, next to the glass of water, for a total of nine hours. Then place the amulet around your neck and pour the water from the glass at the entrance to your house onto the floor.

Tip: Make a candle every month (light a candle) and pray to recharge the amulet. Don't let anyone touch it.

Another way to consecrate the amulet:

Place a glass of water on the altar, in front of the Santa Muerte statuette. Light a golden candle for her. Light myrrh incense.

Pass the amulet through the smoke of the incense and place it on the altar.

Pray:

"O Santíssima Muerte, I invoke you so that, through your image, you free me from all dangers, whether material or bewitching; that, through this sacred flame, you purify my body from all curses; that you bring peace, protection, and abundance. Amen."

Place the amulet in a glass of water and set it aside for nine hours. Then remove it and wipe with a cloth. Use it on the chest. Pour the water into the glass and place it outside your front door.

You should repeat this ritual from time to time, like once a week, to keep the talisman's energy strong.

Many drug dealers are devoted followers of Santa Muerte. They had a goldsmith make them a Santa Muerte talisman made of gold and diamonds.

You can also use a medal and dedicate it:

Wrap it in a piece of white cloth, then place it between your two joined hands in a prayer position.

Say it:

"Santa Muerte, I beg you, through your infinite power, to share with me your blessings and free me from all the dangers that may arise from envy or betrayal. Thank you, Santíssima Muerte, for listening to me."

This ritual is straight from Cuban magick.

Protection from black magick

Items: a bone-colored (off-white) Santa Muerte statuette. A white thick candle, three small loaves of bread, a Cuban cigar, a red apple and a sprig of basil.

Instructions: Perform on a Wednesday after noon. Place the apple, the rolls, and the cigar at the feet of the figurine as an offering. Pass the basil branch through your body, "cleansing" the energies, and place it on the altar. Light the cigar and pass the smoke through the figurine around it, “smoking it”. Place the cigar in an ashtray at the altar.

Pray this prayer:

“Santíssima Muerte, my lady, owner of darkness and cold, I approach you and ask for protection. My Lady, protect me and keep my enemies away from me, keep their revenge far from me. Through your cloak, she protects me from negative situations. Lady, You who come in the dark, take care of my person, my house and my family. In the name of the Father, Son, and Holy Spirit, Amen.”

On the third day of the ritual, therefore, collect the apple, the rolls, and the basil and leave them at the foot of a leafy tree.

It is common in Candomblé and Quimbanda to blow cigar smoke on the statuettes of Eshú, to energize it. The smoke is also an ethereal agent of change.

In Santería, the same is done to the statuettes of Santa Muerte.

Magickal extermination of a rival

Items: 1 black cloth, graveyard soil, 3 thin rusty nails, 1 small black wooden coffin (small, about 15 cm).

Instructions: Must be done on a waning moon day. Make a doll out of the black rag (with legs, arms, and a head); name it after your enemy. If you have any small personal objects that belonged to this person, place them inside the doll. Drive the 3 nails into the doll (one in the head, one in the heart, and one in the back). Place the puppet in the small wooden coffin, put graveyard soil on top of the puppet. Close the coffin.

Place your order at Santa Muerte.

For example:

"So-and-so, you won't be able to speak, or breathe, or touch anything, or do anything. Your days are ending, Santíssima Muerte destroys this enemy of mine."

You should place the small coffin in a cemetery near a recent grave. Then remember to leave an offering of thanks to Santa Muerte on her altar.

Protection from the opponent's spells

Items: make a bunch with these herbs: Santa Maria herb ( Dysphania ambrosioides), known in Mexico as epazote, a sprig of basil, chamomile, and rue. Get 1 white ribbon, 1 real coconut, 1 coconut essence candle, and 1 newspaper.

Instructions:

With the white ribbon, tie all the herbs making a sprig.

Now apply some coconut water to all the herbs and clean the person as follows:

Run the branch over his head, hands, belly, and legs several times. Then place this branch in a newspaper. Spit it on the branch and wrapping it in the same newspaper and throwing it away immediately. Then clean the person's entire body with your coconut candle, starting with the head and ending with the feet. Light the candle and say the following prayer:

“My great Lady, I come to ask and implore you to remove this negative and harmful energy from the body of... (name), in order to have spiritual and material health. My lady, transform this light that I offer you into health and well-being for this person and do not allow illness to penetrate his/her body. Thank you, Niña Blanca, for the favors received. So be it."

Then place this candle next to your Santa Muerte figurine. Leave it there until finished.

Powerful way to undo hexes

When you find a witchcraft work (trabajo) on your doorstep (destined to harm you).

Usually, your enemies will leave a dead black chicken, black candles, or a doll with your picture; in short, anything strange and bizarre looking will alert you that it is witchcraft destined to harm you.

How to undo this and resend the dark energy against your opponent?

Simple:

Ingredients: Santa Muerte fluid (recipe in this book), gloves, scissors, 1 glass of water, 1 pure cigar, 1 black candle, gunpowder, rock salt.

Instructions:

First you must "cool" the spell by pouring water over it.

Use gloves to handle objects, cut threads with scissors if there are threads on the photo, etc. Pour some Santa Muerte essence over the objects and ask "Santa Muerte undo this witchcraft, and free me from any evil influence".

Now, with gunpowder, make a cross over everything, and draw fire. Light the cigar and pour a few puffs of smoke over it.

Say it:

"In the name of Santíssima Muerte, I break all made witchcraft, so be it. Amen."

Pour coarse salt over the objects/leftovers, and let the energies go away for a few hours.

Then, take all the leftovers and keep them in a garbage bag. You should throw those leftovers into a river or stream.

Always thank Santa Muerte by leaving offerings for her at the altar.

Powerful ritual of the SEVEN Santa Muertes to crush the enemy

This is one of the most complete and strong rituals you've ever seen, few or no books disclose it. It's unprecedented.

It was already worth buying this book just to read this spell.

Ingredients: 1 black candle, 1 Santa Muerte figurine (preferably black), coarse salt, 1 piece of white paper, 1 pencil, 1 small saucer, matches.

Instructions: Place the figurine in front of you. On paper, with a pencil, write the name of your enemy. If you know his surname or date of birth, it will be better.

If you have a photo of that person (you can go to Facebook and print it), even better.

Take the saucer and place it in front of the figurine. Place the paper on the saucer. Light the black candle and drip a few drops of wax onto the paper and then place the candle on top of it.

The prayer:

"O white Santa Muerte, I ask you to curse the life of (say the enemy's name)."

With your left hand, take some coarse salt and place it on the paper and saucer.

The correct term in Spanish is "salgación" which derives from salgación/salgation, being a way of bewitching a person's life with salt. But, I translated it to "curses".

"O golden Santa Muerte, make (so and so) lose money, sustenance, material life."

Add a little more salt to the saucer.

"O red Santa Muerte, keep love away from (so-and-so's) life".

Add a little more salt to the saucer.

"O Santa Muerte of bones, take away the vitality and tranquility of (so-and-so)."

Add a little more salt to the saucer.

"O green Santa Muerte, cause problems of justice in the life of (so-and-so)."

Add a little more salt to the saucer.

"O amber Santa Muerte, bring strong vices and misfortunes in the life of (so and so)."

Add a little more salt to the saucer.

"O black Santa Muerte, bring misfortunes and diseases to (so and so).".

Add a little more salt to the saucer.

When the candle is half-melted, blow it out.

The remains of the ritual (including wax, salt, paper, and saucer) are kept in a bag and buried near the person's house, or in a path where they always pass.

Making black salt

It can be used for a variety of spells, such as cutting negativity, undoing witchcraft, or cursing opponents.

Black salt (witches' salt) has several recipes, all of them different. Dark elements, ash and burnt herbs are usually added.

You can mix coarse salt with: ash, charcoal, burnt rue, bay leaf, and black pepper powder. In a mortar, grind everything to a powder.

In the rites of Santa Muerte, you can add graveyard earth and bone shavings to black salt, intended for spells against enemies.

For negativity removal and purification:

In a pestle, mix liturgical charcoal, black peppercorns, garlic peels, incense ashes, coarse salt, and dry pieces of a sanseviera leaf (sword of ogun).

Prosperity

For prosperity

Some drug dealers perform this ritual and prayer to get lucky in their “business”.

Items: 7 blue candles, 1 new glass of water, 7 tablespoons of sugar, 1 white or blue saucer, paper (white without stripes), 1 small denomination coin.

Instructions: Place the glass of water on the plate, in the glass the 7 spoons of sugar and the coin, and place the 7 blue candles around the glass. Write the request in pencil, money, love, health, prosperity, etc.

Just one request at a time on paper, put it under the glass of water and say the following prayer:

"I invoke the heavenly court of divine and earthly justice and the Santíssima Muerte, so that these candles illuminate my spiritual and earthly paths."

(Recite Our Father, Hail Mary, and Glory Be.)

Make your statement out loud:

"I (your name) am a successful person who teams up with others to expand."

There are several spells to obtain money, to collect debts, and more.

Some may seek spiritual protection for their money and turn to Santa Muerte to protect their fortune.

To have abundance and protect money

Items: 3 green candles, 3 golden candles, 3 yellow candles, 1 purple candle, 13 coins of different values, 13 light yellow corn kernels, 13 black corn kernels, 13 white corn kernels, gold dust (golden filings, or edible gold), 1 cuban cigar, and a large shallow dish.

Instructions: Place the 13 candles on the plate. Also place the coins and corn kernels in a circle on the plate. Spread the golden powder on top.

Light your cigar, blow a few puffs of smoke to the Santa Muerte statuette, ask for protection, money, plenty of abundance.

Let the candles burn to the end.

Prison

To ease a person's imprisonment

If you have a friend in prison, this spell is used to reduce his prison time or to make his stay in prison smoother (protected from enemies inside, escape from bickering, etc.).

Items: photo of him; full length; 1 earthenware pot; sweet wine; petals of 3 white cloves, ground cinnamon; linden; vanilla; lavender; mint leaves; 1 piece of white paper; 1 container; 1 black cloth.

Instructions: Place the person's photo in the clay pot, and fill it with sweet wine. Add the remaining ingredients inside and bring the pot to a low heat. Write the prisoner's full name 25 times on white paper, saying "Peace" after each one. Put the paper in the pot, turn off the heat. You must cover this pot with the black cloth. At nightfall, you should bury this pot next to a leafy tree.

For a companion to get out of prison

Take a small branch of wood and hold it between your hands.

Say it:

"In the name of Santa Muerte, owner and lady of night and day, Lady who sees and hears everything, listen to what I ask of you and manage him to escape. May there be no power on Earth to keep him imprisoned. Santíssima Muerte, almighty lady, I beg you to answer my request. In the name of the Almighty, your will be done always. Amen".

Solving legal problems

Items:

A scale, 1 large Santa Muerte candle, a blue figurine, or a blue cloak for the Santa Muerte figurine. Palm oil, white paper, masking tape, and 1 needle.

Instructions:

Write on the candle with the needle the number of the inquiry or court where your problem is being heard, call the number, and put the candle next to Santa Muerte. Then, say the prayer of justice below and beg Santa Muerte to help you.

Write on the paper the number of the inquiry or court where your case is being handled; put some palm oil on the paper written in the form of a cross; fold it into thirds. Stick it with duct tape in the middle of the scale and hang it in the hands of the Blessed Sacrament.

The candle must be lit for nine consecutive days. Pray daily and make your request. When this novena is over, do not remove the paper from the scale until it is resolved.

The best day to perform this ritual is Monday morning.

Prayer:

“Blessed Santa Muerte, protector of the fragile and helpless. Mother of eternal justice, owner of wisdom, You who distinguish evil from good, to you Lady, I implore justice. From you, Santa Muerte, I ask for the impartiality of your scales, my Lady, see my heart, listen to my request, and let your divine hand guide the decisions of the judge.

Great Lady, be implacable with the wicked who relapse, fair with the innocent and kind with those who repent from the heart. In due time, thou shalt judge me and account for the words I uttered under oath, whether for punishment or absolution; I trust in you, Amen."

Money

Protect your money

Items: 1 small bucket, 12 coins of different values, a little holy water, Santa Muerte lotion (buy in esoteric stores), water from a real coconut (not essence), white candles, jasmine in dry herb, 1 white shallow dish, 1 Santa Muerte print, water (as needed).

Instructions:

Pour water into the middle of the bucket, then gradually add the coconut water, the holy water, the Santísima Muerte lotion, the jasmine herb sachet, and finally the coins. Wash the coins in water and rub them with the herbs for three minutes; remove them and form a cross on the plate; on top of them, place the Santa Muerte pattern around them, place the candles and light them; while doing this, say the following prayer:

“Thank you, my Lady, for blessing these coins, which are the product of my work and effort. I ask you with all my heart to give me my money day by day, so that Salgación and envy never enter my economy. Thank you, Lady, for all the favors received (make your request). So be it."

You must let the candles burn, and the coins are collected and placed in three corners of the house: one in the main entrance, one in your room, and one in the dining room. The rest are in the trouser pocket or bag (it is recommended to mark them to avoid wearing them out). These were consecrated and, therefore, will serve as an amulet.

To multiply your money

Items: 1 yellow candle, 7 dried bay leaves, 7 coins, 1 paper and a pencil, honey, 1 saucer, 1 metal container.

Instructions:

Do it on a Monday at 7 p.m. Write your name on the paper. Grease the candle with honey. Light it. Place the candle on the saucer with the 7 coins around it.

Say seven times:

"Blessed Niña Blanca, Santa Muerte, I decree that from today my fortune will increase, the doors of prosperity will open".

With the pencil, write on each bay leaf one word. They are:

Money, Luck, Prosperity, Opportunities, Abundance, Wealth, and Success. Each bay leaf will have a word written on it.

Say it:

"Blessed Santa Muerte, I ask you to open the doors of fortune and prosperity to (your name)."

Now take the bay leaves one by one and burn them in the candle flame.

For example, when you take the "Money" sheet, burn it and say: "Money will come to my life".

Repeat the process on each sheet.

You can let the leaves burn in the metal container in order to reuse the ashes.

When the candle burns to the end, add the remains of the wax to the ashes of the bay leaves. Take the coins and leave everything in a pleasant place (a garden, a flower bed, next to a leafy tree).

For prosperity in every aspect

Items: 7 blue candles; 1 new glass cup (with water); 7 sugar cubes; 1 white plate; 1 unlined sheet of paper; 1 coin.

Instructions:

Place the glass of water on the plate containing the 7 sugar cubes and the coin.

Place the seven blue candles around the glass. Write in pencil the request for work, money, love, health, prosperity, etc. Just one request at a time on paper, and place it over the glass of water, saying the following prayer.

"I invoke the heavenly court of divine and earthly justice and Santa Muerte, so that these candles illuminate my spiritual and earthly paths."

Now pray 1 Our Father, 1 Hail Mary, and 1 Glory Be.

Then say your affirmation out loud:

"I....... am a successful person who joins others to expand."

Ritual for the spouse to help with household expenses

It can also be used for a woman who needs her ex-partner to pay alimony, etc.

Items: amber-coloured Santa Muerte figurine, 1 note from your partner (borrow), 1 tablespoon of ground mustard, 1 ladle, 1 green pyramid candle, 1 clay plate.

Instructions:

Clean your entire body from head to toe with the candle, light it on a clay plate and pray:

"Jesus Christ, conqueror, was defeated on the Cross, conquer the will of (beloved person) in the name of the Lord.

May it come as gentle as a lamb, as a rosemary flower, it must come. Santíssima Muerte, I ask you strongly, as I call you, Holy Immortal, from the celestial sphere, where we will stay one day for all eternity, in the name of the Father, the Son and the Holy Spirit, I beg you:

Be my protector, grant me all the requests I make of you, until the end of my days, until one day your divine majesty takes me to your presence.

Amen".

Then spread some bark and ground mustard on the note, fold it into thirds and place it under the earthenware plate, leaving it there until the candle is consumed.

Then put the note in your wallet so you can link it to your partner's money.

The ritual can be performed any day of the week in the morning (with the exception of Sunday).

To collect a debt

Know someone who owes you money and is late in paying?

Attach a candle to him/her. In Colombia and Mexico, "holding" a candle means lighting it upside down.

Items: 1 black candle, sulphur, 1 pure cigar (of good quality), 1 chilli pepper, magic oil for money or money collection (in esoteric stores), glass bottle.

Instructions: Light the black candle upside down (the flame is pointing towards the ground) and say the Santa Muerte prayer to collect debts. Mention the name of the person who owes you money.

Now turn the candle upside down and place it inside a glass flask. Put the chilli pepper, sulphur, and magick oil in the flask.

Light the cigar and puff on the Santa Muerte statuette, then leave it on the altar as an offering.

You can make the oil. One of the recipes could be this:

Mix allspice (Pimenta dioica L.), nutmeg (Myristica fragrans), dried orange peel, and mint ( Mentha crispata) in a pestle.

Reduce everything to powder.

Add a base oil (extra virgin oil or jojoba oil), one that is clear, neutral, and pure.

Place the base oil and the ingredients in a dark glass jar.

To protect your business

Drug traffickers (those who are devout) usually have the statue of Santa Muerte in drug stores (where money is counted, drugs are weighed and cut, etc.). They believe that the figurine protects the premises. The floor is also usually washed with Santa Muerte lotion.

Ingredients: 1 glass bowl, 1 Santa Muerte figurine made of real bone, some holy water, rainwater (as needed), 7 coins, rose essence, a candle with a floating base, Santa Muerte essence, liquid vaseline, and a container with a cover.

An example of floating candles:

Instructions:

Fill the glass bowl with a quart of water. Gradually add the essences. Put the figurine in the bowl of water with the coins too. Add some of the liquid vaseline to the water, place the floating candle in the bowl of water, and light it.

Pray:

"O Santa Muerte! You are the spiritual authority, you are the work of the dear Lord. Through Him, I ask you to consecrate and bless this balm with your energy.

Since it will be watered and used in your name, so that abundance and economy never fail in this house and business, and that with this lamp, these prayers reach the Lord and you.

Thank you, my lady, for the favors received."

Let the candle burn to the end.

That water with essences and liquid vaseline is the consecrated balm, which you should keep a little in a bottle.

Spread some of this balm at the entrance to your store or business.

The coins and figurine can be used in other rituals.

Ritual for money

Items: 5 golden candles, 1 bottle of prosperity oil (in esoteric stores), 12 coins, 1 small saucer, 1 needle, 1 packet of prosperity powder.

Instructions:

The best phase to do it is the crescent moon.

On the candles, write your wishes with the needle, grease them with oil of prosperity, trying not to touch the wicks. When they are ready, form a circle; in the middle of it put the saucer and deposit the coins in it.

Then, light the candles one by one, close your eyes and ask Santa Muerte with great faith and firmness to open the way in all aspects.

Let the candles burn and immediately take the coins and put them in your wallet. You can spend now them, but it is recommended that you reserve at least one.

As for the prosperity powder, spread it at the entrance of your house.

Prayers

Prayer to Santa Muerte for total protection

Against enemies, legal problems, threats, etc.

“Santa Muerte, you are an angel in my life. You guide my paths with your scythe. You protect me before justice. You saved me from danger. You hide me from my enemies. You always give me strength and preserve my health.

Many fear you, Santa Muerte, many love you Santa Muerte, others implore you Santa Muerte, others cry out for you, Santa Muerte, I love you, venerate and respect you.

Cover my steps with your dark cloak, protecting me from the dangers of those who stalk me during the day, waiting to betray me, to annihilate me in the afternoon, from the atrocities that usually happen at night, when the darkest shadows reign.

Command the nocturnal beings, your servants, to watch over and protect my ways, to warn me of treacherous threats, to watch over me and point out dangers, so that I can avoid them and change the course of events, turning them in my favor, saving me from every difficulty and obstacle.”

A ritual is an energy exchange. It must be reciprocal. Always offer something at the altar, be it rum or whiskey, a glass of water, flowers, cigarillos, etc.

Prayer requesting the annihilation of an enemy

“Mighty Santa Muerte, you who are the conqueror of powers, the cause of miracles, who with your ten commandments, triumphantly destroyed your enemy, the devil, and buried him in hell.

I bless and praise your name, I ask you, Santa Muerte, may I be victorious over (enemy's name), and never be defeated. May your Holy Glory protect me from all persecutions.

Death to my enemy! Amen"

To obtain accomplishments

"Santa Muerte, in your mercy I trust, in your reason for always seeing me well.

Although sometimes I get lost along the way, I don't want to be far from you.

Cover me with your infinite blessings, make me free to follow the right path, without attacks and without wars.

I beg you, listen to my call, have mercy on me, Santa Muerte, today, tomorrow and always.

Amen.

Dear Santa Muerte, my saint, you have always accompanied me, in moments of sadness or joy, in moments of darkness, always.

You never abandoned me.

Therefore, I resort to your miraculous and protective power. Grant me what I ask of you (request).

I surrender my life in your hands. Whenever I'm tired, you carry me in your arms while I recover.

Take my hand and lift me up, quench my thirst.

I am your faithful follower, I turn to you because I trust in your miracles.

Always walk with me.

Amen."

Heal a sick

"Mighty Santa Muerte, please hear my prayer.

Have mercy on me before the Most High.

I beg you, come to my aid, my Mother, I pray for your protection.

I'm going through a difficult situation, help me.

Better than anyone, you know the pain I go through, help me Santa Muerte, I beg you.

Heal the diseases that afflict me, or my loved ones, I know you will intercede for me.

Niña blanca, guide me along the path of goodness and healing.

Restores my health, opens all doors.

Go ahead of me, deliver me from all evil.

Cover me with your mighty hands, heal me.

I ask you, divine Santa Muerte, to intercede for me before the Lord,

attacks all diseases, dispels cruelty against us and increases our strength to continue the journey.

In your hands I place my health, to lift my spirit.

Amen".

Against enemies

"Santa Muerte, protector, blessed, you protect those who invoke you.

You are an untouchable and unsurpassable force, you leave no one without support, deliver me from my enemies, if they are my enemies, they are also yours,

Fight by my side, Santa Muerte, the strongest battles of the spirit, let nothing corrupt my heart and penetrate my soul, which I faithfully surrender to you.

Protect me with your impenetrable cloak, against the hatred and envy of enemies, in the grace of your power, guide my steps, because sometimes the path is cloudy and I don't see,

don't let the enemy cloud my understanding.

Whenever I fell, you were with me, supporting me, you gave me your hand and lifted me up.

Thank you, Santa Muerte.

Amen".

Protection during dreams

"Santa Muerte, I beg you, bless me always, never leave me in this dark world.

I know that your love for me is unlimited, through this prayer I want to show you that I carry you in my heart.

I honor your presence in my life, in your honor I dedicate these words.

Through your power and your strength, the gifts of life come to me.

Night has come, I want to rest, protect me during my sleep.

Rest by my side, protect me with your armor so that nothing disturbs me.

Let the silence embrace me.

I also ask you for strength and vitality to wake up tomorrow and perform my duties.

In your hands I leave my nights, my dreams and my rest, and finally a new dawn.

Amen".

Prayer in spanish

In Spanish, to feel in tune with the Hispanic egregore.

“Magnífica Santa Muerte, hoy vengo arrastrándome hacia ti, golpeado como un perro por las manos de mis enemigos, mi corazón roto, por las personas que amo, mi espíritu aplastado y mi alma afligida. Ruego y suplico por tu única protección, del mentiroso, el ladrón y mis enemigos.

La Santa Muerte más poderosa, te ruego humildemente, mírame con piedad y piedad. Te ruego, mírame en este valle de lágrimas, suplicando tu divina intercesión ante el trono del Dios Todopoderoso.

Hoy, Madre mía, te pido desde mi corazón ... [pedido] Y te ofrezco esta vela humilde y modesta, mientras pongo toda mi confianza, amor y devoción en ti,

Y espero humildemente sus bendiciones, milagros y maravillas.

Amén.”

Coffin nails

Coffin nails can be used for negative or positive magic. However, they are used (or any nail) to carve names into a candle and seal a spell. A nail made of iron is preferable because of its energetic properties. Real coffin nails are the ones that were used to close the lid of a coffin tightly. They are rare to find nowadays because coffins are screwed in and no longer hammered with nails. Many nails sold on the internet are rusty, but they have never seen a real coffin.

There is a method for making your nails.

Buy iron nails and wash them with holy water. Wrap them in brown paper on which you write your intention. Take three high-value coins and sprinkle them with rum before going to a cemetery and burying the paper with the nails next to a woman's recent grave. Also, leave the coins as payment for her soul. The paper package with the nails should stay there for a month. After that time, go and collect them.

Take them home and place them by the altar of Santa Muerte. Blow smoke from a cigar on them to energize them. They are magically consecrated. Thank Santa Muerte with tequila, rum, and 1 white candle.

Fluids, essences

Siete Machos fluid

In Mexico and Venezuela, this liquid is used in various rituals, including the purification of talismans, places, or to purify your personal energy.

It is a spiritual cleansing fluid with the same strength as blessed water.

It is called "siete machos" (seven males) because the seeds of seven male plants are used to make essential oils.

The Gutiérrez brothers, who had just moved to Mexico from Spain, made the Siete Machos essence. They had just opened one of the first perfumeries in Mexico on Calle de Corregidora 16, in the Historic Center of Mexico City.

Rosemary, rue, basil, vervain, Mexican tea (Dysphania ambrosioides ), sage, and mountain arnica.

Make it at home

Take a quarter cup of each of the flowers, without branches or stems, put them to dry. On absorbent paper for seven days.

Without the sun's rays hitting them directly. After drying, place them on a banana leaf and spray them with alcohol.

While heating in a tin pot or clay pot... Turn off the heat and add three cups of alcohol. When it is hot, place the flowers and let them rest for ten minutes. While placing a piece of white cotton cloth in a clean glass jar. And put the pan back on the fire for seven minutes and remove it before it cools down and strain in the cloth, close the pot and put it in the fridge for two days.

Use:

Apply scented lotion siete machos to the neck, wrists, behind the ears, and belly button. You must apply the lotion of siete machos following a kind of ritual. To maximize positive energies and attract good vibes into your life, work from top to bottom and bottom to top.

Cleaning business, household, and ritual utensils. It can be used to anoint candles.

Balm for love

It should be done by men only who are looking for a mate. Do it on a Friday at midnight.

Ingredients:

1 liter wide mouth glass bottle, 300 ml cane alcohol, Santa Muerte red essence (purchase in an esoteric store). Nine bay leaves, nine white daisy petals, nine red rose petals, nine mint leaves, plain water as needed.

Preparation:

The leaves and petals are introduced into the bottle, then the other ingredients are added one by one, and finally the alcohol and the filling are finished with natural water.

Put the lid on the jar and shake it vigorously to get all the ingredients mixed. When you're done mixing, place the mixture perfectly tightly closed next to an image of Santa Muerte.

At midnight, say the prayer:

"Divine and loving Santa Muerte, I humbly ask you to help me find true love, I don't want temporary love, but lasting and sincere love.”

With your help, I will be able to find that path of real love. I (say your name) am willing to love with body and soul the woman who enters my life. Put your powerful energy into this glass bottle, which I have prepared with care.

Amen".

Pray an Our Father.

Leave the flask on the altar, at the feet of the figure of Santa Muerte.

You can apply a little of the essence on the forehead, behind the ears, on the forearms.

Women can do this spell; just change the ingredients:

Ingredients:

300 ml of cane alcohol in a one-liter wide-mouth glass bottle.

Santa Muerte red essence, three clear quartz crystals, three orange blossoms, nine rosemary leaves, and nine white rose petals.

Nine rose petals, nine red rose petals, and seven eucalyptus leaves.

Natural water (as needed).

Path opener lotion

Items: open-ways branch (it is a branch of the Angeratina plant, Eupatorium villosum), Santa Muerte figurine, 1 bottle of 100ml of cane alcohol, myrrh essence, opener essence (in esoteric stores), Santa Muerte essence, 1 glass bottle of one liter (empty) with lid.

Instructions:

Mix all the essences and the alcohol in the glass bottle. Add the opener branch to the jar.

Pray:

"Lady of light, O Santa Muerte! I invoke you as a faithful follower, So that you fill me with health, money, and protection, with this perfume that I dedicate in your name. And so that every project I have in mind, be carried out and granted without delay, may your spiritual strength be filled with energy and bless this fragrance.

Thank you, Lady, for all the favors received."

Leave the perfume next to your Santa Muerte for three days in a row. After that, store it in a dark place for three days. You can use the lotion after the six days. After showering and before leaving the house, apply to hands, chest, head, and feet.

Santa Muerte essential oil

It can be useful for anointing candles, amulets, attracting love, and more.

Ingredients: dried rose petals, dried rosemary, orange essential oil, dried hibiscus, rose essential oil, carrier oil (sweet almond oil or jojoba oil), and a dark-colored bottle (preferably brown or blue).

This oil should be made during the crescent moon and preferably at night. In the dark-colored bottle, place the dried rose petals, rosemary, and hibiscus, praying over each one, calling to Santisima Muerte and asking her to lend her power to the oil. Cover the mixture with the carrier oil and slowly start adding the essential oils drop by drop. Three drops of orange essential oil and 5 drops of rose essential oil.

Pray again over the oil, asking Santisima Muerte to bless the oil with power, making sure to blow the prayer into the bottle.

For at least nine nights, close the lid and place it on the Santisima Muerte altar. Shake the oil daily while praying to really get the power flowing into the oil.

Make Santa Muerte magick fluid

Items: 1 bottle of camphorated alcohol, 3 petals of red cloves, rue and rosemary leaves, coarse salt.

Instructions:

Put everything in a blender and hit the blender until a greenish liquid with red tones emerges.

Pass through a colander, and let the filtered liquid drip into a small glass bottle.

Leave this vial on the altar of Santa Muerte and say the prayer:

"I (say name) invoke you, Santa Muerte, that you may dwell in this vial, which is sanctified in your name and filled with your light. Help me to cleanse intruder energies. So be it. Amen".

Make the sign of the cross over the vial three times.

Say it:

"Hail Santa Muerte".

Leave the vial on the altar for 24 hours. Light a red candle on the altar.

This fluid can be used to purify talismans, bullets, entrance to the house, use on your body, etc. For protection, for love, to open paths, among more.

Love, sex

Binding with Santa Muerte

Mexican magick at its finest.

Items: 1 Ace of Diamonds card, 1 picture of the two of you (the loved one and you), 7 bay leaves, red thread, 1 small wooden box.

If you can get a statuette of Santa Muerte (red) better, or in a candle shape, because for love affairs, the red Santa Muerte is indicated.

In esoteric stores, you will find it.

Instructions: Place the photo facing the Diamonds card and tie it with red thread (the faces of the photo should be glued facing the Diamonds card). Tie three knots at the end.

Light the red Santa Muerte candle. Ask him to help you.

Place the letter tied with a photo inside the wooden box. Place the bay leaves inside too.

You can say a Santa Muerte prayer for love.

Keep the box in your underwear drawer.

"My spirit comes to you with complete sincerity, Santa Muerte. I have faith in your power and in you. I want to ask a great favor to be able to dominate (name of loved one). I want him/her to stay in my hands.

I understand that this request is strong, but I will be grateful if you heed my pleas. I know your kindness, and I know you will never judge my way of acting.

I am sure I will receive your help. That's why I pledge (request) in gratitude to your goodwill and my hope. Thank you, Santa Muerte, because I know that my prayers will come to you. Because you showed me that, with trust, I can accomplish great things.

I know you will help me, Lady.

Amen!"

Binding with Santa Muerte II

Items: 1 large pin, red ribbon, photo of the two of you (couple), 1 piece of clothing of the loved one, Santa Muerte print.

The Santa Muerte print is a small postcard. If you want, you can print it from the internet in color and laminate it.

Instructions: In the photo, write your name and the loved one’s, but change the nicknames.

Keep your loved one's last name, and vice-versa.

For exemple if it is Ana Campbell and the boy: John Smith, write: Ana Smith and John Campbell. On the tapes, write the same.

Take the Santa Muerte print and attach it to the photo, face-to-face.

Wrap it in the beloved's clothing and tie it up with the red ribbon.

Summon Santa Muerte to bless the objects and ask for help.

Say that this person will have no rest until he comes to you to love you.

May you not be able to eat, or rest, or drink, until it comes to you.

Take the package and bury it in a garden, and stick the pin in the package.

" I pierce (loved one name) thoughts in me as I pierce this pin."

Ask Santa Muerte to grant your wish and bury everything.

Every time you pass by, step on the spot where you buried the object and repeat your request.

Thank Santa Muerte. You can light a candle on the altar at home.

Dominance and binding

Do it three days in a row, lighting a candle at the same time. Starts on a Tuesday and ends on a Thursday at the full moon.

Items: 3 thick candles, viper oil, powder of love (buy in esoteric stores), oil of Santa Muerte, 1 plate, 1 needle. Candles can be pink or red (color of love).

Instructions:

From the wick to the base, take one of the candles and write the name of the loved one. Grease the candle with oil and ask Santa Muerte if it will serve its purpose.

Put it on a plate, add a little love powder, and 3 drops of each oil.

Light the candle and say the prayer of dominion.

"In the name of the Father, the Son, and the Holy Spirit, Jesus Christ, victorious, defeated on the cross, bend the will of (name of the loved one); in the name of the Lord, let him (her) be meek as a lamb, meek as the rosemary flower, let it come to me.

Well, he ate the bread, and by the strongest word he gave me, I want him/her to come to me to fulfill what he promised me.

Blessed Santa Muerte, I ask you to be my protector and grant me this favor and everything I ask of you for the rest of my life.

Blessed Santa Muerte, you who walk all over the world, in streets, alleys, roads, houses, wherever the spirit, body, and soul of (beloved person) may be,

Let it come to me. Don't let him/her sleep, eat, rest, be with other people, only my voice will listen, hear my steps and come to me in despair.

Spirits of light that illuminate the darkness of souls, I ask you to illuminate the spirit, body, and soul of (beloved person) so that he/she remembers me and everything he/she has.

Spirit, body and soul of (beloved person), come because I call you, I suggest you and I dominate you, you will not have peace of mind until you come surrendered at my feet. I ask our Lord Jesus Christ, so be it. Amen."

Ignite the passion of the loved one

Ingredients:

Nine fresh, stemmed roses, 1 liter of pure bee honey, 4 single red candles, rose essence, and 1 pitcher.

Instructions:

On a Tuesday night, place the nine roses in a pitcher of water. Place and light the four candles (two on each side) on the sides of the jug.

Perfume your naked body very well with the essence of roses; then spread the honey. Get up and remember the most passionate moment you remember with your loved one. Remember that until you release the emotion of passion. Your body will heat up. When you feel pleasure, say the following nine times:

"My Santa Muerte, I bring you roses, like living hearts that pulsate with love like my heart. Beloved Santa Muerte, I ask you for the love of (beloved person), if it is for my benefit.

I bring you flowers from the fire, to help me get his/her love.

My Santa Muerte, I bring you red roses, like living hearts that pulsate with love like my heart."

Blow out the candles, take a warm bath, and go to sleep.

You can repeat this ritual twice a week (Tuesday and Friday).

Santa Muerte's powerful binding

Take a piece of clothing from your loved one to make a doll.

Items:

One piece of clothing of the loved one, 2 m of white ribbon (silk), 1 Santa Muerte print (small portrait), 1 thick red candle.

Instructions.

Take the piece of clothing of the loved one, on the silk ribbon write your name and his/her name, put the Santa Muerte print on the doll's belly.

Then you must tie the ribbon to the doll in the shape of a cross, from the neck to the middle of the legs, from the waist (sideways), etc.

When the white ribbon is almost finished, finish tying 9 knots. At each knot, repeat the name of the loved one, calling out to him/her.

Light the red candle.

Say the prayer:

"Santa Muerte dear, from my heart, don't leave me without your protection; bring me the spirit, body, and soul of (name of the loved one), her/his caresses, kisses, everything that is for me; in God I believe and in you I trust."

Pray three Our Fathers.

Let the candle burn until the end.

I suggest you read my book "Binding and Dominance Spells".

For loved one not to betray

This spell is given to men or women to prevent their loved ones from having affairs or lovers.

Ingredients: 1 large chili, 1 m of red ribbon, 1 piece of used underwear (from the loved one), 1 thick red seven-day candle, 1 Santa Muerte figurine (if you have it in red, better), 1 clay vase.

Instructions: Wrap the chili in your loved one's underwear and place it at the feet of the figurine.

Light the red candle and ask Santa Muerte to help keep the person faithful.

Take the red ribbon and wrap it around the chili and underwear, tying everything in a package, as if you were "imprisoning" the loved one.

Place the package in the clay pot and cover it with some soil.

Say it:

"Due to the influence of Santa Muerte (name of loved one) you will not be able to get sexually involved with anyone other than me (your own name). Lady of the night influences his mind when he/she is with someone other than me, that he/she can't get excited, that he/she feels sadness, and that he/she come back to me anguished. I promise Santa Muerte this red candle for seven days, because I know you will fulfill what I ask."

The vase can be stored, or buried in a garden, as long as you want. If you ever want to undo the spell, remove the package from the vase and throw it in a river.

Binding with red Santa Muerte

Items: red figurine, 10 red candles, red rose petals, 1 red ribbon, 1 plate, 1 photo of the loved one, and 1 photo of you.

Instructions: With a grave needle in each candle, write your names. Light the first candle.

On the back of the photos, write: "Thanks to Santa Muerte, we are united forever".

Use the red ribbon to tie the photos face-to-face.

Place it at the feet of the figurine.

Spread the rose petals over them.

Pray:

"Love that burns, passion that attracts with the force of a magnet, make in the name of the red Santa Muerte that (beloved person) always be by my side, so that you dominate all his/her thoughts and come to me at all times. From now on, I will always be present in his/her mind and heart thanks to the power of the red Santa Muerte.

May (loved one’s name) come to me, declare love. May you do what I want, for you are bound by the power of red Santa Muerte."

The next day, you will have to light the second candle. Each day you will light a candle, repeating the ritual (until the end of ten days).

A powerful love spell

It must be nine straight days.

Ingredients: 9 photos of loved ones, a red figurine of Santa Muerte, 1 rosary of Santa Muerte, a pencil, and 9 red candles.

Instructions: Start on a Monday, between 22:00 and 23:00.

Write in the 9 photos a specific wish for the red Santa Muerte to fulfill it. On Monday, as it corresponds to the first day, the red candle is lit in front of the red Santa.

Say it:

"Red Santa Muerte, to you that your children venerate you in a consecrated way, I come to you because I know your powerful hand, attract the person I love. Allow me to be close to his heart, protector Saint."

At the end of the prayer, the rosary is placed around the neck of the red Saint and left there until the ninth day.

Again, request the desire to attract this person and their love.

The first photo must be burned.

The next day, another prayer must be said for the ritual to continue:

"Here is your son, who comes willingly to fulfill the offering before the altar. Bring my beloved to my side and my debt to you will be eternal.

Another photo is burned.

On the ninth day, to complete the ritual, say:

"Today ends my great ritual. Oh queen of death. May my prayers not go unnoticed. "

Burn the photo, but leave the candle burning.

The ninth day culminates in a vigil until the candle goes out.

Make loved one come back

Items: red candle, pins, attractive oil or Santa Muerte, cinnamon incense.

Instructions: Do it on a Friday between 00:00 and 03:00 in the morning. Crescent moon phase.

With a needle, engrave the name of the loved one from the wick to the base of the candle (towards you) to attract it.

Just the first name and last name.

Anoint the candle with the attractant oil.

Insert a pin into each letter of the name (you may need to pre-heat the pins to make it easier to penetrate the candle wax).

Light the cinnamon incense.

Light the candle with matches.

Request that Santa Muerte influence the loved one's mind and bring them to you.

Then pray the Santa Muerte prayer of attraction and then 3 Our Fathers.

When the candle flame has melted to the first pin, extinguish the candle with wet fingers (do not blow).

The following night, you must relight it to burn the candle to the next pin. The spell should last several nights, until the end of the name.

Five day spell

for the person to come back

For love, the statuette or image of Santa Muerte in a red cloak is used, for example. With the white cloak, it can be used in health and protection spells.

In this ritual of love, choose a statuette or poster of Santa Muerte with a red cloak.

Write the loved one's name around the wick of the red seven-day candle (without the wrapping plastic); grease with honey essence and cinnamon powder. Recite each day at the same time, in front of a picture of Santa Muerte with a red cloak and an owl at her feet).

DAY 1:

“Under your blessed mantle, Santa Muerte, I leave this petition, you will protect it from the eyes of others. In you, I place all my faith and devotion, so that (name of the loved one) may come to me with submission. Raise your mighty arm against the one who opposes, (Name of loved one) must make me happy, in his/her mind must have my face, and in his/her heart will always keep my memory, his/her mouth can only mention my name, and his/her arms will wait impatiently for me.”

DAY 2:

“The owl that rests at your feet, of my words will be a messenger, its flight will always be accurate and (Name) will bring my home. In front of your strength, Santa Muerte, nothing is impossible, by your hand, the tree bends and the iron breaks. Put my image in the mind of (Name), and that only by my side he/she finds calm.”

DAY 3:

“In your right hand you carry the watch of life, make (Name) decide, to come surrendered to my arms, may your infinite power form the bonds, so that (Name) may be happy between my arms . With this one, there are already three nights that before your figure I pray, take with your power my words of beautification, so that (name) may regret my absence, and seek me and desire me, by the strength of your essence.”

DAY 4:

“May from this moment (Name), only by my side be happy, may the distance that separates us be his/her torment, and my absence her/his care. Help me to enter into his/her thoughts, that him/her do not resist the force that drags him/her, must understand that the desire is blissful, as long as his/her life and he/she dictates share with me.”

DAY 5:

“Another night I come to see you, oh, lady Santa Muerte. Grant me the strength to change my luck and may the love between me and (Name) be the strongest. I do not ask for a slave of my desires, nor a servant who succumbs to my voice, I want the love of (Name) and at my request any barrier is broken down.”

(Given your request, offer Santa Muerte a red votive and seven thornless red roses as a thank you. Don't forget).

To separate two people

Materials: 1 thick black candle; black Pepper; 1 piece of paper; black thread, 3 dried wormwood branches, a cigarette holder (Opuntia ficus-indica), if you can't get it use a needle, 1 clay saucer.

Instructions: Cast the spell on a Wednesday night, close to midnight. With the pythia peak, write the names of the people on the candle. With a pen, also write the names on the piece of paper. Place the crushed absinthe sprigs and the black pepper on paper, roll up. Light the candle and place the the paper on the clay saucer next to it.

Curse their relationship and request that Santa Muerte separate them.

When the candle goes out the next day, take the paper and hide it in the hole in the trunk of an old tree.

To stop a wedding

Materials: 1 figurine of Santa Muerte; magick viper oil; a pythia spike; a couple-shaped candle (black); 1 spoon of powder of the Prodigiosa plant ( Brickellia cavanillesii).

note: You can use a needle instead of the pythia spike, and viper oil can be bought in esoteric stores. Alternatively, you can buy magic oil and a dried viper head separately (there are esoteric stores that sell it as a natural amulet) and leave it in a bottle with the oil for a few days. The plant is prevalent in Mexico, and this Mexican magic spell uses ingredients common in the region, but you can replace the plant with mandrake root powder. Esoteric stores sell most of these ingredients.

Instructions: With the spike (or needle), engrave the names of these people on the candle. Grease the candle with viper oil. Spread the powder of the prodigious plant (or mandrake alternatively) on top. Light the candle on top of a saucer and place it on the altar near the Santa Muerte figurine.

Say it:

“Santa Muerte, you with your great power, drive away (so and so). To lose mutual interest, to move away. I believe in you, more than any other power in the world, you control the darkest places and all souls, so I ask you to separate them. Thank you, Santa Muerte. Amen”.

The wax residues are thrown in the trash.

Health, wellness

The power of three

Items: 3 candles (1 purple, 1 blue and 1 white), myrrh oil, peppermint oil, sandalwood oil, 3 quartz crystals, 3 small pieces of paper. You can use a green Santa Muerte figure if you have one.

Grease the candles with the three oils and place them in a triangular shape on the altar. Place a quartz crystal in front of each candle.

Write your name on each piece of paper, and place them in the center of the triangle.

Light each candle.

Say it:

“Santa Muerte, you are an angel in my life, my lady, Santa Muerte, you guide my paths, with your scythe you protect me, before justice you protect me. You save me from dangers, you hide me from my enemies, always give me strength and preserve my health."

A powerful herbal spell

Items: strands of your hair, white fabric or felt, needle, thread, scissors, a jade crystal, fennel, mint, rosemary, angelica root, St. John's wort, blue pen.

Instructions: make a doll with the white fabric; sew it from the bottom up, leaving a whole one for the stuffing. Wrap the hair strands around the jade, and place them on the doll's head. If the hair is short, don't worry, just put the hair and crystals on the head part together.

Fill the rest of the doll with the herbs and cover it.

In the center of the chest, draw a circle. Leave it at the Santa Muerte altar.

Remember to thank him with an offering, be it bread, fruit, rum, or flowers.

Keep diseases away

To keep your health up to date, put two handfuls of coarse salt in a glass of water. Next to it, light a green candle on a saucer and offer it to Santa Muerte, asking for protection. When the candle has finished burning, take a shower and pour the water from the cup over your body, from the neck down. Cast the spell on the first Monday of the month. After the ritual, wash and use the cup and saucer as normal. Throw the candle scraps in the trash.

Open paths

When your life is blocked or stagnant (as they say in stagnant Mexico), do this spell.

The ideal is to use a yellow Santa Muerte figurine or print.

Items: 1 clear crystal quartz, 1 Santa Muerte figurine (yellow), 1 Santa Muerte figure candle (yellow), 1 small metal bell.

Instructions: You can anoint the candle with opener oil, for example (the recipe is in this book).

Light the candle and place it next to the figurine. Place the crystal on the other side.

Ring the bell a few times and say:

"I call on Santa Muerte to cut all negative energy from north to south, from east to west, letting only abundance and good energy enter. Amen".

Thank Santa, with a glass of rum, a cigar, flowers, etc.

Bath to open your paths

Items: bay leaves, star anise, rosemary, Santa Muerte essence, or 7 males.

Instructions: Boil 2 liters of water, add the herbs, let it cool.

Then add some Santa Muerte essence to the water container.

After your normal shower, pour this water from the neck down.

Ask Santa Muerte to open the way for you.

Bibliography

Wikipedia pages.

Government of Mexico.

https://www.gob.mx

megalopolis mexico

https://megalopolismx.com

"El Culto a San La Muerte" (Orden de la Santissima Muerte).

"El librito de la Santa Muerte" (Prof. Arcano Indeleble).

"Hechizos Y Rituales con la Santa Muerte". (Anonymous).

"El Libro Blanco de Santa Muerte". (Anonymous).

http://santamuerte.org

Documentaries from Mexico's "Vice Media".

Other works by me

“Magickal Formulary – 620 Spells”

“Obscure Dimensions and Magickal Systems”.

“Vrăjitoare- Gypsy Magick”.

"Binding and Dominance Spells".

"Narcos Magick".

"Black Magick Rituals".

"Vampyros Magicae- Real Vampyre Magick".

If you have any questions, my email is: asamod@aeiou.pt

https://asamod-blackmagic.weebly.com

Obviously, to write this book, I consulted some works, but I refer to the titles and authors in the bibliography. Most of the texts I write, I still channel some parts spiritually.

I do not copy & paste and always give credit to the sources I use. I sometimes meet guys who have plagiarized my books in full, and I often act legally and even tell Amazon to remove those plagiarized eBooks. One of my plagiarized books was "Vampyros Magicae" by a guy with the pseudonym "Lucifer Faustus", which has since been removed. It's simple to prove that I'm the owner of the work; just check the registration date and ISBN on Amazon, mine was registered in November 2021. In addition, I still have the original WORD file with the creation date in the details, which I sent to Amazon with other evidence via email. I still have registration numbers on copyrighted.com, I have a large number of readers and friends who notify me whenever they detect a plagiarized eBook.

About the Author

Occult, Santeria, Quimbanda, Santa Muerte mexican magick, Luciferianism

Read more at Asamod ka’s site.